
LONG PRESTON PARISH COUNCIL
THURSDAY 5th MARCH 2015
MINUTES
Present: Cllrs John Goodall (Chairman), Nick Tyrer (Vice Chairman), Andy Kay, Paul Morley and John Sturgess

In Attendance: Gillian Muir (Parish Clerk) and 5 members of the public 

Not in attendance: Cllr Moorby

1. Opening and Public Participation
The Chairman opened the meeting and invited attending members of the public to raise any issues of concern.  Concerns were raised about vehicle parking on village greens which is prohibited.  Members of the public were requested to contact a parish councillor if they see this happening in future.   

2. Apologies and reasons for absence – none.
3. Members’ interests and dispensation requests

Cllr Kay will start working for the Yorkshire Dales National Park Authority in April 2015 and will update his register of interests accordingly.  As a relation of the candidate for the councillor vacancy, Cllr Kay was unable to participate in the discussion or vote for item 7.1

4. Confidential Agenda Items 

Agenda item 7.1 will be debated in private session if personal details regarding the candidate need to be discussed.

5. Minutes of the Council meeting held on 5th February 2015
Cllr Sturgess put forward a motion not to approve the minutes for the following reasons: 
a) Parts of item 15 and appendices 1 & 2 do not refer to what was discussed at the meeting.  
b) There are specific statements in Appendices 1 and 2 that misstate the law on the nature of Charitable Objectives and on audit requirements
c) Councillors were not given an opportunity to object to particular points of the draft minutes on grounds of accuracy as per standing order 8.
This motion was not seconded.

Council RESOLVED that the minutes of the Long Preston Parish Council meeting held on 5th February 2015 should be approved and signed by the Chairman, Cllr Goodall, as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

6. Issues relating to Craven District and North Yorkshire County Councils, the Yorkshire Dales National Park Authority, the Police and Council representatives
In the absence of Cllr Moorby, the Chairman reported that CDC does not intend to install a communal recycling facility at Maypole Inn as a kerbside recycling collection scheme is already provided by the district council.  Councillors discussed how some residences may not have their own recycling bins and need a communal recycling facility.

The following was RESOLVED:

· Cllrs Kay and Tyrer will investigate the need for a communal recycling facility for the village.  
· Cllr Tyrer will liaise with the owners of the Maypole Inn to gauge their support for situating a recycling bin adjacent to the pub.  
Arrangements for collecting and transporting paper and cardboard for recycling at Settle Swimming Pool will need to be reviewed.  The current team of volunteers from Settle will soon no longer be able to provide this service.  
It was RESOLVED that the Chairman should liaise with the Settle volunteers and try to source a suitable transport container to ensure this voluntary service is maintained.  
7. Councillor Recruitment

7.1 Appointment of a new councillor through the process of co-option
Members discussed the application from Mr David Inglis and debated the skills and experience he could bring to the role of councillor.

It was RESOLVED to recruit Mr Inglis as a member of the parish council.

It will be recommended that, like other members of the council, Mr Inglis should attend a councillor training course to gain knowledge of good practice, current policies and procedures.
7.2 Update on the latest councillor vacancy

No applications have been received for the second councillor vacancy.  The application window will be extended until the position is filled.  The vacancy will be widely advertised and will encourage women and young people to apply for the role.  

8. A preliminary strategy for 2015-16

Cllr Tyrer confirmed the amendments made to the Year 1 preliminary strategy document which will be presented at the next meeting for approval.  A draft strategy for Year 2 will also to be discussed at the April meeting.
9. The Local Council Award Scheme  

Cllr Tyrer outlined the criteria for the Foundation and Quality stages of the Local Council Award Scheme.  Long Preston Parish Council already meets the majority of criteria for the Foundation level and some of the conditions for the Quality stage.  The qualifications needed by the Clerk were discussed.
It was RESOLVED that Cllr Tyrer should prepare an application for the Foundation Award and present it for approval at the next meeting. 
Council will work towards obtaining the Quality Award in due course.  

10. Lengthsman Contract 
Cllr Kay highlighted the benefits of recruiting a local person to carry out the role of lengthsman. Two people have expressed an interest in the role. It was clarified that although Horton Landscaping Ltd is currently contracted to carry out grass cutting duties, council is not obliged to use them for lengthsman work. A specification for the contract was discussed.
The following was RESOLVED:

· That council should recruit a local person to carry out lengthsman duties

· That Cllrs Kay and Tyrer should draw up a draft tender document in consultation with the Clerk for presentation at the April meeting. 
11. Parish Council Assets

11.1. Update on maintenance works 
a. Street Lighting

The installation of LEDs in 5 street lights will take place imminently.  The Chairman and Cllr Kay are working up plans to improve street lighting at 6 different locations using monies from the £4,500 donation.  The proposed sites and estimated costs will be circulated to councillors.

b. Village Greens

Various methods for reducing damage to village green boundaries at Back Green and West End were debated.  Urgent action was required to prevent further damage.  It was noted that the financial regulations enable urgent work to be carried out without the need to obtain estimates from other contractors.  
It was RESOLVED that local contractor Brian Box should install canes joined with red and white tape to protect the edges of the greens.
Council will consider a more long term solution to the problem at a future meeting.

The Clerk will liaise with NYCC Highways to determine ownership of the blocked drain on Back Green.

11.2. Valuation of the asset register
Councillors considered the value of each asset.  Ownership of the Christmas lights surrounding Maypole Green needs to be determined.  Playing field assets will be added to the register even though they are insured by the Playing Field Association.  Cllr Kay will forward a valuation of the street lighting equipment to the Clerk.

12. Registration of common land
Necessary actions required for the registration of common land will be discussed at the April meeting. 

13. The Annual Parish Meeting - Saturday 25th April
The Chairman circulated a paper with a suggested format for the meeting.  It was stressed that all members should be involved in its arrangements which need to be made very soon.  The village hall has been booked.  Cllr Morley is unable to attend this meeting due to family commitments.
14. Annual Meeting of the Parish Council

14.1. It was RESOLVED that the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council should be held on 14th May not the 7th May due to the general election.  The date of the ordinary meeting should also be changed to 14th May.
14.2. The agenda for the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council was discussed.  Long Preston and District Relief in Need charity will be added to the list of outside bodies for which the council would like to nominate a representative.  
15. Finance

15.1. The financial statement dated 5th March 2015 was reviewed and approved.

15.2. It was RESOLVED to make the payments detailed in the financial statement

dated 5th March 2015.  These include:
	Long Preston Village Hall
	Room hire
	 £           42.00 

	Harrison and Cross Ltd
	Street light repairs, November
	 £        258.72 

	PFA
	Donation for upkeep of playing field
	 £        300.00 

	Gillian Muir
	Expenses, February
	 £        122.85 

	 Total 
	 £        723.57 


15.3. The effectiveness of internal audit procedures were reviewed and approved.
15.4. There were no other financial matters to consider.  
16. Planning applications and issues
16.1 Applications 
None received.

16.2 Decisions 

C/52/644H/LB variation of condition 6 of ref C/52/644D/LB in relation to roof structure, The Manor House, Long Preston: approved.

17. Correspondence 
The Clerk will respond on behalf of the council to the YDNPA consultation on Parish Forums.

18. Information & proposals for the agenda of future meetings
The Chairman attended Rural Action Yorkshire’s Community Resilience event on 26th February.  Information relevant to the development of a community emergency plan has been forwarded to Cllr Morley. 
19. Date of Next Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the next meeting would be held on Thursday 2nd April 2015, 7.30pm at Long Preston Village Hall.
The meeting was closed at 9.45pm.
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